
SPECIAL CORPORATE RESOURCES

OVERVIEW AND SCRUTINY COMMITTEE

MONDAY 8 DECEMBER 2008 AT 1.34 PM

PRESENT:

Councillor Knapton (Chairman), Councillors Allison, Bainbridge (as substitute for Councillor Layden), Boaden, Cape, Mrs Clarke, Mrs Glendinning and Hendry

ALSO

PRESENT:

Councillors Glover and Mrs Styth attended as observers

CROS.142/08
APOLOGY FOR ABSENCE

An apology for absence was submitted on behalf of Councillor Layden.

CROS.143/08
DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST

There were no declarations of interest affecting the business to be transacted.   

CROS.144/08
COLLABORATIVE ARRANGEMENTS BETWEEN CARLISLE CITY COUNCIL AND ALLERDALE BOROUGH COUNCIL AND POTENTIAL FUTURE ARRANGEMENTS – THE 'SERCO’ REPORT
Members had attended a combined Overview and Scrutiny Committee workshop prior to this meeting, and received a presentation from Mr Paul Connolly (Serco) on the detail of The Serco Report on the options appraisal of shared management arrangements between Carlisle City Council and Allerdale Borough Council.

The main findings of the report were:

The cost of reverting to separate Chief Executives for the two authorities would represent a combined cost of £310,000 per year, whereas adopting the current shared Chief Executive arrangement on a permanent basis would save over £166,000 in the first year and £116,000 in the following years.

The two authorities, whilst retaining their own distinct sovereignties, could agree a joint reform programme over the next two years including: the development of a modern, combined leadership and service structure; the merger and reduction of the Senior Management Teams, including Corporate Directors and Heads of Service into one single Management Team; and the development of detailed business cases for service sharing for the vast majority of other activities.

The Executive had on 17 November 2008 (EX.281/08) considered the matter and decided:

“(1) That the report (CE.29/08) on Potential Shared Management arrangements with Allerdale Borough Council be considered by the Council’s Overview and Scrutiny Committees prior to further consideration by the Executive at its meeting on 18 December 2008; and

(2) That Officers prepare the necessary financial details to enable Members to consider the report fully.”

Also submitted was report of the Deputy Chief Executive (CE.30/08) providing the financial information and context as directed by the Executive.  The City Council was forecasting a substantial budget deficit unless significant savings could be made.  The magnitude of savings required meant either reductions in the quality or quantity of services provided or innovative ways of working that would reduce operating costs.  It was against that background that the proposals from Serco should be considered.

It was reasonable to suppose (if Serco’s estimates of potential savings were correct) that the successful delivery of a sufficiently ambitious reform programme, coupled with the shared management team, could eventually deliver savings for the City Council in the region of £3m per annum.   Clearly, there would be substantial ‘up front’ costs for the delivery of those efficiency savings.  The principal costs associated with establishment of the shared management team would be redundancy costs in the region of £1.5m, based upon the most likely scenario that a proportion of the existing Managers would remain.   In addition, it was likely that recruitment costs for Chief Officers would be around £150,000 (to be shared between both Councils).

The costs for the two year reform programme were estimated in the report as approximately £1m for external support (to be shared between the two Councils) and £750,000 for ‘harmonisation of terms and conditions’.  The context in which those costs were considered would be dictated by the business cases for shared services produced during the reform programme. 

It was further envisaged that national and regional funding may be available to support projects within the reform programme, given the degree of innovation and commitment to efficiency and enhanced two‑tier working that both Councils would show by establishing a shared management team.  Nevertheless, it was important to note that some of the Council’s reserves would be needed to support the business change driven by the new arrangements.

The report from Serco was clear that the successful operation of a smaller management team across two authorities would depend upon a culture of delegation and disciplined prioritisation.  Members needed to consider whether the perceived benefits of ‘access’ to a greater number of senior managers was balanced by the opportunity cost of not implementing a shared team.  

The timescales within the Serco report (e.g. establishment of a shared management team by April 2009) would have slipped if full Council decided to go ahead on 13 January 2009.   The provision of a deliverable timetable would be a priority if the decision to proceed was made.

Report CE.30/08 concluded that:

· If both Councils wished to commit to an ambitious programme of shared services, then a shared management team, as well as delivering efficiency savings from the start, would substantially increase the likelihood of success.

· The costs associated with the two-year programme could not be accurately estimated at this time.  Each shared service would be subject to a business case as part of the programme, thus ensuring that full costs and benefits were understood by each Council before committing.

· The proposals in the Serco report represented a credible and deliverable way of making the savings required by Carlisle City Council.  It could also be argued that the enhanced two-tier working that it represented was long overdue given the commitments made during the unitary government debate some eighteen months ago.

As a starting point, the Chairman asked whether the Committee was prepared to agree that a major change was needed to address financial considerations in the current economic climate and as part of the assurances which the City Council made to improve efficiencies and costs during the Unitary Debate in Cumbria.

Members considered that the Committee was not a policy‑making forum and it would be inappropriate for Overview and Scrutiny to make such a statement.

In considering the documentation, Members raised the following questions and observations:

1. The City Council’s Job Evaluation process was underway and pay modelling well advanced.  What were the implications of a re-structure of the authority on the Job Evaluation process and had any thought been given to how that would be handled?

In response the Deputy Chief Executive (Dr Gooding) advised that the intention and expectation was that Job Evaluation would be implemented by 1 April 2009.

If the City Council made an ‘in principle’ decision to proceed with the shared management arrangements with Allerdale Borough Council reorganisation would follow in two phases, namely the appointment of a new shared Management Team; and the sharing of services in greater depth throughout the organisation.

The best advice he could give was that those questions would be addressed as part of the business case of the services to be shared.

2. What learning from the ICT Shared Service was applicable to the issue under consideration?

The Director of Corporate Services (Ms Brown) explained that phase 2 of the ICT Shared Service project was underway and at the point of discussing terms and conditions, all of which would require to be harmonised.

3. The costs for the two year reform programme were estimated in the Serco report as approximately £1m for external support (to be shared between the two Councils) and £750,000 for ‘harmonisation of terms and conditions’.  What assumptions had been made?

Ms Brown stated that Officers had not made that assumption.

4. Page 31 of the Serco report set out a number of points required as part of the programme of change, including advice on policy, leadership and member development.  A Member said that the would like an appropriate Officer/skilled external person to be given the remit to ensure that Members were up to speed with the whole process.

5. A Member referred to the conflicting responses given by Mr Connolly (Serco) and the Leader in respect of consultation undertaken to date. He emphasised the need for consultation to be undertaken internally with Trade Unions/staff prior to any decision being made.

Another Member added that, if Allerdale Borough Council and Carlisle City Council were to spend in excess of £3m on making the changes proposed, then that was a matter upon which people required to be consulted.  That needed to be part of the Budget process so that Members were very clear what the money was being spent on.

Ms Brown reported that it was possible to apply to capitalise the costs, but that did not mean that the Council would be granted authority to do so.  A bid would have to be submitted by 15 December 2008 i.e. prior to the City Council taking a decision on the collaboration proposal.

Dr Gooding further outlined the statutory redundancy costs recently agreed by Council.

6. One issue of real concern in the internal process of change was the impact upon sickness absence and staff morale.  The Committee should make it very clear that, if a decision was taken to proceed, a clear consultation and monitoring process must be put in place.

7. A Member said that personally he agreed ‘in principle’ with the Serco report, the conclusions of which vindicated work which he had undertaken.  He was disappointed that the enthusiasm demonstrated during the Unitary Debate had dissipated and felt that doing nothing was not an option.  He was, however, concerned at the speed by which the process was moving forward.

8. Members emphasised the need for an Exit Strategy to be put in place as part of any collaboration agreement.

In response Dr Gooding said that was part of the consideration for Members and he was not in a position to support or otherwise the Serco report.  If a decision was taken by Council to proceed a clear programme of work would be required, part of which would be the preparation of a risk register.  At that time Members would expect to see an assessment of risks and the costs of reverting back to the status quo.

A Member wished it to be made clear to the Executive that an overarching Business Plan was fundamental to the whole process.

Another Member commented that the difficulty was that money was being spent without any guarantee of a return.  Options and strengths/weaknesses needed to be considered fully since the management of risk was a key part of the Committee’s remit.

9. Clarification of the relationship with the Audit Commission and District Audit was required, since it was important that the arrangement was scrutinised effectively?

10. A Member indicated that, in her view, greater collaboration must take place with Cumbria County Council from the outset.

11. Trade Unions were in place to represent the staff.  It was therefore a matter of concern that no such representation was available at the joint workshop which was an opportunity lost.

12. Members felt that the proposal was being considered in haste as a result of the situation which Allerdale Borough Council found itself in and the temporary arrangements of the Chief Executive covering posts in both authorities had become the driving force, rather than what was best for the citizens of Carlisle. Proceeding in the manner proposed may compromise the City Council’s room for manoeuvre and possibly its ability to collaborate with others in future.

RESOLVED – (1) That following the combined Overview and Scrutiny Workshop and the Committee's consideration of the issues, the Executive be advised that:

· The Corporate Resources Overview and Scrutiny Committee had concerns regarding:

(a) the implications of the proposed restructure on the City Council’s Job Evaluation process;

(b) the speed at which the proposed shared management arrangement was moving forward.  The Committee would like an  assurance from the Executive that the process was not being dictated by other pressures/events;

(c) 
There was concern that the proposal was too focussed upon Carlisle/Allerdale, which may prove prejudicial to future collaboration arrangements with other organisations.

· The Committee noted that the Deputy Chief Executive expected Job Evaluation to be implemented on 1 April 2009 and requested that a further update be presented to them at their meeting on 8 January 2009.

· If joint arrangements were progressed employees would require to have their conditions harmonised as part of the business case.  Experience gained from the ICT Shared Services would be useful and should be utilised. 

· The Committee noted that capitalisation of redundancy costs was currently being explored.

· The Committee requested that details were provided on how all Members would receive advice on policy, leadership and Member development which would be required as part of the comprehensive programme of change.

· The Committee agreed that there was an urgent need for wider consultation and requested further details on how consultation and communication would be undertaken both internally and externally.  The Committee would also formally request that Overview and Scrutiny be kept informed of consultation and communication plans.  

· The Committee agreed that an overarching business plan was fundamental to all stages of the process and requested that this must be considered fully by scrutiny.

· Members of the Committee felt that the costs and benefits of the proposal required a clearer explanation and requested that a fuller breakdown of costs, in particular the £1M support costs, and projected savings be provided by the Executive.

· The Committee sought further information/clarification as follows:

(i) how the Audit Committee and Scrutiny Committees from both Carlisle and Allerdale would be involved in the auditing and scrutinising of shared services so that duplication was avoided and clear responsibilities were identified.  

(ii) should the joint arrangements be progressed, the Committee requested details of an Exit Strategy which encompassed  risk analysis at each stage.

· Certain Members wished to see greater co-operation with Cumbria County Council.

The Committee requested responses to the issues raised above in time for consideration at their 8 January 2009 meeting.

[The meeting ended at 2.17 pm]

